Village of Chapin 

Minutes of Board of Trustees Meeting 
February 12, 2014
Village President Drake called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Village President Drake lead the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United State of America. The following trustees were present for roll call: Hamilton, Brockhouse, Newell, Surratt, and Luttrell. Also present were Village Treasurer Wendy Bridgewater, Fire Chief Scott Pahlmann, President of Chapin Area Rescue Squad Bryce McCormick, Police Chief Tyler Aring and Attorney Allen Yow. Guests were Jamie Headen of Benton and Associates, David Andrews of Leander Construction Co. Leslie Forsman, Sara French and Village Clerk Rhea Drake entered the meeting at 7:10 p.m.

Minutes – 

Minutes of the January 8, 2014 meeting were reviewed and Trustee Newell made a motion to approve the minutes and Trustee Luttrell second. The motion was approved by a unanimous vote of all trustees present.  The motion carried 5-0. 
Special Meeting Minutes- 
On January 30, 2014 a special meeting was held.  Trustee Luttrell made a motion to approve the minutes and Trustee Newell second. The motion was approved by a unanimous vote of all trustees present.  The motion carried 5-0. 
Executive Minutes – 

Executive minutes were reviewed and Trustee Luttrell made a motion to approve the executive minutes and Trustee Brockhouse second. On roll call vote, the following votes were cast; Brockhouse, yes; Newell, yes; Surratt, yes; Trustee Luttrell, yes. The motion carried 5-0.
 Bills and Transfers – 

President Drake presented the bills and transfers totaling for $113,362.13. Trustee Luttrell made a motion to approve the bills and transfers and Trustee Brockhouse second. On roll call vote, the following votes were cast; Newell, yes; Surratt, yes; Trustee Luttrell, yes; and Brockhouse, yes.  The motion carried 5-0.
Financial Report- 

President Drake presented the financial report.  Trustee Luttrell made a motion to approve the report and Trustee Hamilton second motion. On roll call, the following votes were cast: Surratt, yes; Luttrell, yes; Hamilton, yes; Brockhouse, yes and Newell, yes. The motion carried 
5-0. 
Water Superintendent’s Report-

A report was turned in by Richard Albers and presented by Village President Drake.  Richard did regular maintenance for water and sewer plant, also regular monthly water meter readings for billing.  Routinely checking water samples and sending EPA water samples for testing and checking water pump stations, daily rounds of testing water and met with  Bryon Cannon reviewed operations and items that need to be finished at tower. Police car was taken to Marshalls for repair.   Richard worked on lights for the snow plow truck, spreading salt and cinders on roadways.  Place snow fence where needed and purchase LED lights for truck as the lights need to work on truck.  Richard turned water on at 815 Superior Street.  Trustee Luttrell made am motion to approve the report and Trustee Newell second. On roll call, the following votes were cast; Luttrell, yes; Hamilton, yes; Brockhouse, yes; Newell, yes, and Trustee Surratt, yes.  The motion carried 5-0.
Rescue Squad Report-

CARS report was submitted by Bryce McCormick.  CARS have responded to 11 calls so far this year, with 6 coming in since last month’s.  CARS received an additional $50,000.00 from the White Trust land auction. CARS did not receive the grant for wireless projector. 

CARS are beginning the process for the yearly EMS refresher course. Supplies and meals are provided for members, but non-members can attend $25.00 each.  Supplies will total approximately $300.00 with meals.   Bryce is researching into the possibility of AirEvac conducting a PHTLS (Pre-Hospital Trauma Life Support) class, more information to follow. 

CARS were unable to respond to three calls due to lack of EMT basics available during the day. Bryce is ready to set up EMT classes at no cost to members but would charge out of town people $250.00 for class. New state and federal rules have increased the class room hours to almost 200 hours.  I would like to pay the instructors $2.00 an hour to teach each half, or $200.00 each. 

An election of officers was held as follows; Casey Hummer, Assistant Chief; Derek Huseman as Paramedic Lieutenant, Jack Varble as EMT Lieutenant, April Walters at FR Lieutenant, Nick Gregory as DICO and Wendy Bridgewater as treasurer. Trustee Newell made a motion to approve the report and Trustee Luttrell second. On roll call, the following votes were cast; Newell, yes; Trustee Surratt, yes; Trustee Luttrell, yes; Trustee Hamilton, yes; Trustee Brockhouse, yes.  The motion carried 5-0.
Fire Department Report-

Fire Chief Scott Pahlmann submitted a report for the fire department. The fire department had a monthly meeting on January 9, 2014.  After the meeting the trucks were tested and taken for a drive. January 23, 2014, Bryan Salley, Engineer Environmental Operations for Norfold Southern present HAZMAT by rail and locomotive fires. Sixteen members attended and four members from Alexander Fire and four members from North Scott Fire.  There were four calls responded to in January. 

I am requesting to send no more than eight members to Quincy Fire/EMS College on March 14-16, 2014. Registration is $50.00 per person. Requesting that eight members attend the Light & Fight in Champaign on March 22, 2014, this is a free training but will need to pay for 2 hotel rooms for Saturday night at $68.00 each per night. 

Trustee Luttrell made a motion to approve the report and Trustee Newell second.  On roll call, the following votes were cast; Hamilton, yes;  Brockhouse, yes; Newell, yes; Surratt, yes; Luttrell, yes.  The motion carried 5-0.
Police Report-
Police Chief Aring reported that the squad worked a total hours of 116 hours for January, Tyler 12, Ryan 23 and Alex 91 hours. Collected fees from Circuit Clerk Fines collected $130.31, E-Citation $2.00 and Police vehicle $20.00. The squad made 12 traffic stops, 8 citations and 4 written warnings and one arrest for the month.

Police Chief Aring wants to delay the purchase of a new squad car at this time. An extra battery for squad car as the battery is not designed for the all electrical load put on by all the equipment. Trustee Luttrell is calling about the addition of a second battery for the squad car.  Trustee Luttrell made a motion to accept the report and Trustee Newell second. On roll call, the following votes were cast; Newell, yes; Surratt, yes, Luttrell, yes; Hamilton, yes; Brockhouse, yes. The motion carried 5-0. 

Public Safety Committee Report- 

N/A
Crisis Emergency Management Report –
Bryce McCormick presented the report for the Crisis Emergency Management.  Bryce has contacted US Cellular in regards to possibly putting a VHF repeater site for communications on the cell tower. Bryce is asking about the possibility of a backup generator hook up for the Village Hall for emergency situations.  There is a weather spotter class scheduled in March in Jacksonville. The mandatory meeting for FEMA Hazard Mitigation is February 20, 2014 and Bryce will be in attendance.  Trustee Luttrell made a motion to approve the report and Trustee Newell second. The motion was approved by a unanimous vote of all trustees present.
Water Upgrade/Utility project-

David Andrews from Leander Construction Co. reported completion of the water plant would be done in 30 days, with the exception of seeding the ground. Change order for relocating the raw water line between the settling tank and the raw water clearwell, remove and replace with new fittings, totaling $2,794.04. Trustee Brockhouse made a motion to approve the change order and Trustee Luttrell second.  On roll call, the following votes were cast; Surratt, yes; Luttrell, yes; Hamilton, yes; Brockhouse, yes; Newell, yes. The motion carried 5-0. Trustee Luttrell made a motion to approve the report and pay request of Leander in the amount of $51,850.73 and Trustee Brockhouse second. On roll call, the following votes were cast; Luttrell, yes; Hamilton, yes; Brockhouse, yes; Newell, yes, Surratt, yes. The motion carried 5-0.

New Business
Trustees discussed the purchase of a winter front for tractor. Two bids were presented, Arends Awe $415.00 plus shipping and John Deere $450.00 plus shipping. Trustee Luttrell made a motion to purchase plow front for truck and Trustee Surratt second.  On roll call, the following votes were cast; Surratt, yes; Luttrell, yes; Hamilton, yes; Brockhouse, yes.  The motion carried 5-0. 

Trustees opened the bids for the snow plow and decided to not accept any bids at this time.  Trustee Luttrell made a motion not to accept bids and Trustee Surratt second. The motion was approved by a unanimous vote of all trustees present.
Village committee assignments were discussed and stayed as the current assignments until a trustee replacement is found. 

Trustees discussed the Schoonover Litigation offer of $7,000.00, was not accepted. Attorney Yow will contact Schoonover’s attorney with discussion in this matter.  Trustees agreed Schoonover needs payment of $10,000.00 to release the litigation. 

Hannel’s Truck Stop was requesting a credit for sewer,(due to water leak) but businesses in the village have a reduced sewer rate, as there was no credit given. 

Trustees discussed an air compressor back up for the water tower. Prices will be presented at the March meeting. 

Trustee Newell made a motion to hire Steve Bridgewater for extra personnel for snow removal during needed times at the rate of $9.00 an hour, Trustee Luttrell second.  The motion was approved by a unanimous vote of all trustees present.
Adjournment-
Trustee Luttrell made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:35 pm and Trustee Surratt second. The motion was unanimously approved by all trustees. 
Respectively submitted,
Village Clerk

Rhea Drake

